Targeting of Christians and Christian Places of Worship in Palestine

November 2023



London | Washington



Contents

01

Introduction and Brief Background on the Palestinian Christian Community 3

02

Discriminatory Policies and Limitations on the Freedom of Worship of Palestinians 5



Hate Crimes and Attacks Against Members of the Christian Community and Holy Sites 7



Footnotes



BACK TO CONTENTS

Introduction and Brief Background on the Palestinian Christian Community



01

Introduction and Brief Background on the Palestinian Christian Community

- Jerusalem, the cradle of Christianity, has been home to a Christian community since the advent of Christianity and continues to hold great significance to Christians across the world. It is home to some of Christianity's most holy places, including the Church of the Holy Sepulchre, and it is the place where Christians believe Jesus Christ died and rose again. Every year, millions of Christians make pilgrimage to the Holy Land.
- Most Palestinian Christians currently live abroad as refugees and are denied the right to return to Palestine.¹ Palestinian Christians who haven't been uprooted from their lands are mostly concentrated in urban centres like East Jerusalem, Bethlehem, and Ramallah.²
- The rights of the remaining Palestinian Christians in the Holy Land are under threat. Except for Palestinians living in East Jerusalem, they all have Palestinian identity documents and are deprived of the freedom to move freely between the Gaza Strip, the West Bank, and East Jerusalem.³ Moreover, many Palestinian Christians have been stripped of the right to their own lands and farms and are thus unable to build, expand, and develop.⁴ As a result of Israel's policies and persecution of Palestinian Christians,

their numbers have steadily declined since the early 20th century. The Christian population in 1922 stood at approximately 11 percent of the regional total. Today it is as low as 1 percent.⁵

- Today, only 10,000 Palestinian Christians live in East Jerusalem. Israeli policies and practices, such as revocation of identity documents and rejecting family reunification,⁶ as well as attacks on Christian sites, threaten their presence.⁷
- In Bethlehem, the number of Palestinian Christians has fallen to 12 percent of the population (as opposed to 86 percent in 1950)⁸ due to being forced out by Israel and the construction of illegal settlements on their seized lands.⁹ They are also cut off from adjacent Christian communities by Israel's Barrier Wall.¹⁰
- Similarly, the Christian population of the city of Jericho, which holds great significance for Christians and has several Christian landmarks and pilgrimage sites, has dwindled significantly over the years largely due to Israel's policies impacting Palestinian farmers, including its expropriation or destruction of natural resources – particularly water.¹¹



< BACK TO CONTENTS

Discriminatory Policies and Limitations on the Freedom of Worship of Palestinians



02

Discriminatory Policies and Limitations on the Freedom of Worship of Palestinians

- Israeli policies restrict Palestinian Christians access to areas of religious significance and places of worship.
 - In order to gain access to areas of religious significance or places of worship, Palestinian Christians are forced to apply for permits that are usually rejected.¹² Permits are particularly difficult to obtain during the annual procession in Jerusalem on Palm Sunday and the Holy Saturday observance in the Church of the Holy Sepulchre in Jerusalem.¹³
 - Israel further prevents access to Christian places of worship and religious sites by imposing other checkpoints around the Old City, and in some instances, violence against individuals.¹⁴
 - In 2022 and again in 2023, Israel strictly limited all Christians, including Palestinian Christians, from attending the Holy Light Ceremony in the Church of Holy Sepulchre, one of the most important Orthodox Christian ceremonies.¹⁵



Israeli police keeping Christian worshippers away from the Church of the Holy Sepulchre in the Christian Quarter of the Old City of Jerusalem.¹⁶

 In 2023, during the Orthodox Christian Holy Week, Israeli police violently enforced access restrictions to the Church of the Holy Sepulchre. As reported by Israeli media, the Israeli police beat, choked, threw on the ground and handcuffed an 85-yearold Coptic priest heading a delegation of worshippers during the Coptic Orthodox observance of Easter in the Old City.¹⁷



< BACK TO CONTENTS

Hate Crimes and Attacks Against Members of the Christian Community and Holy Sites



03

Hate Crimes and Attacks Against Members of the Christian Community and Holy Sites

 Over the last 56 years, Israel has attacked Christian communities and Christian sites on countless occasions. A UN fact-finding mission reported in 2013 that, "since 2008, mosques and Christian churches have been targeted ... including at least nine ... arson attacks against Palestinian mosques and 21 incidents where graffiti was used to desecrate mosques, churches and burial grounds with provocative slogans of a racist or a sacrilegious nature, intended to inflame the situation."¹⁸

Timeline

1960

In **1967**, Israelis broke down the doors of St. John the Baptist Church in Ein Karem (in the outskirts of Jerusalem), broke its windows, and stole its contents. They also replaced the icon of the Virgin Mary, which bears the image of Christ, with an insulting image. ¹⁹

In **1967**, the Israeli army transformed the Greek Orthodox Church of St. George in Al-Shamaa neighbourhood of Jerusalem into a residential building.²⁰

In **1967**, Israeli settlers stormed the Bir Yacoub Greek Orthodox Church in Nablus and killed the head of the church, Archimandrite Philomenos. His mummified body is still located in the Greek Orthodox 'Zion Church' in Jerusalem.²¹ In **1967**, Israeli soldiers also climbed the roof of the Church of Holy Sepulchre (which has since been the site of numerous other attacks) and assaulted the clergymen. They also tried to steal a cross and an icon from the car of the Greek Archbishop of Jerusalem.²²

- In 1968, Israelis robbed the church at night, and were able to steal the jewellery placed on the statue of the Virgin Mary.²³
- In 1969, Israelis robbed the Church, including the crown encrusted with precious stones placed on the head of the statue of the Virgin Mary, which was later seen being offered for sale in Tel Aviv markets.²⁴
- In **1971**, Israeli police attempted to burn down the Church by destroying the ancient lamps in the Holy Sepulchre.²⁵

Timeline continued...

1970

In **1970**, the Israeli forces confiscated the Coptic Orthodox Al Sultan Convent after beating the priests and their Bishop and stole valuable items from their properties.²⁶

In **1973**, Israelis burned the Mount of Olives International Bible Centre.²⁷

In **1978**, Zionist gangs stole copper crosses, icons, and holy vessels from the Russian Cathedral in central Jerusalem.²⁸

1980

In **1982**, a Jewish gang burned the Baptist church in Jerusalem, including its library. They burned it again in 2007.²⁹

1990

In **1990**, a group of Jewish settlers took over the Saint John Monastery in the south of Jerusalem by force, with the encouragement and funding of the Israeli Ministry of Housing. During subsequent Palestinian Christian protests, Israeli soldiers assaulted Patriarch Theodore. Settlers continue to occupy the monastery.³⁰

In **1992**, the Jerusalem Municipality demolished the Greek Orthodox Monastery of Ascension on the Mount of Olives, on the pretext that it did not have a proper permit.³¹ In **1995**, Israeli settlers tried to set fire to the Church of Gethsemane in East Jerusalem. In 1998, Israeli soldiers entered the same church and opened fire on those praying there. The same year, Israeli soldiers entered the Latin Church in Jaffa and opened fire on worshipers inside.³²

2000

In **2000**, the Israeli municipality of Jerusalem demolished the Church of the Ascension on the Mount of Olives under the pretext that it did not have a proper permit.³³

In **2001**, the Greek Orthodox Church of Saint Nicholas in Beit Jala in the West Bank was bombed by the Israeli settlers from Gilo settlement. The same year, the Israeli army occupied the Lutheran Church also in Beit Jala and Israeli tanks entered the courtyard. Israeli forces also surrounded the school for orphans in the church's courtyard, home to forty disabled orphans. After efforts by the leaders of the Lutheran Church in Jerusalem, Jordan and Palestine, the Israeli army and tanks withdrew.³⁴

In **2002**, Israel shelled Jabal Abu Ghneim which is to the southeast of Jerusalem, destroying the YMCA church, many homes, and other places of worship. At the same time, Israel repeatedly also bombed Al-Khader Greek Orthodox Church near Bethlehem.³⁵

In **2002**, the Israeli army also stormed the Syriac Orthodox Church of the Virgin Mary in Bethlehem.³⁶

Timeline continued...

2000

In **2002**, the Israeli army opened fire on the Church of the Nativity in Bethlehem, which led to a fire breaking out at its entrance, destroying parts of it, and damaging other parts. Following a 39-day siege of the church, Israel deported dozens, of what it said were suspected militants who had taken refuge in the church, to Gaza and 13 European countries.³⁷

2010

In **2010**, Israeli forces stormed the Church of Amwas in Al-Qabiba village in the West Bank with military vehicles.³⁸

In **2010**, extremist settlers burned a church on Al-Anbiya Street in Jerusalem.³⁹

In **2012**, Israeli settlers and extremist groups wrote insulting graffiti on the walls of the Baptist Church in Jerusalem and on vehicles belonging to the Monastery of the Crucifixion of the Orthodox Church. They also set fire to the entrance to the Latrun Monastery on the outskirts of Jerusalem.⁴⁰

In **2014**, Jewish extremists wrote graffiti insulting to Christ on the wall of the Romanian Church in Jerusalem, as well as on a church building in the old city of Beersheba.⁴¹

In **2015**, the Israeli 'Price Tag' gang burned the Mount Zion Church in occupied Jerusalem and wrote offensive graffiti against Christianity on its walls.⁴²

In **2018**, Israeli forces attacked participants in the Palm Sunday procession by beating them with sticks near Lions Gate, one of the gates of the Old City of Jerusalem.⁴³ In **2018**, Jewish settlers attacked Beit Jamal, the monastery of the Salesian monks in Jerusalem, where they also desecrated cemeteries.⁴⁴

2020

In **2020**, a settler threw a firebomb inside the Basilica of All Nations at Gethsemane Church on the Mount of Olives.⁴⁵ As a result, "some of the benches and part of a Byzantine mosaic were damaged by the fire".⁴⁶

In **2021**, an Israeli settler smashed one of the locks on the Romanian Orthodox Church in the Musrara neighborhood of occupied Jerusalem and one of its surveillance cameras.⁴⁷ His Beatitude the Patriarch of Jerusalem condemned the assault, calling upon the international community to intervene to put a stop to these "terrorist attacks".⁴⁸

In **2021**, three Israeli settlers attacked two clerics from the Armenian Orthodox Church near the church of Church of the Holy Sepulchre in Jerusalem. The attack resulted in multiple injuries to the clerics.⁴⁹

In **2022**, Israeli settlers trespassed into the Greek Garden on Mt Zion, property of the Greek Orthodox Patriarchate of Jerusalem, tampering with exhumed graves and throwing trash in the courtyard.⁵⁰ The trespassers "entered the chapel and defiled its interior and threatened the guard at the premises, saying: "we know you live here and will kill you".⁵¹ The Jerusalem Patriarchate strongly condemned this attack.⁵²

Timeline continued...

2020

The Jerusalem Inter-Church Centre, which coordinates among different Christian denominations, explained earlier this year that "2023 is shaping up to be the worst year for Christians in a decade".⁵³ Jerusalem's "2,000-year-old Christian community has come under increasing attack, with the most right-wing government in Israel's history emboldening extremists who have harassed clergy and vandalised religious property at a quickening pace".⁵⁴ The Latin Patriarch of Jerusalem explained that "[t]he frequency of these attacks, the aggressions, has become something new ... These people feel they are protected ... that the cultural and political atmosphere now can justify, or tolerate, actions against Christians".55

Present Day

In **January 2023**, a Maronite Christian Centre was vandalised. Graffiti was scrawled across the Armenian Quarter reading "death to Christians," "death to Arabs and gentiles" and "death to Armenians".⁵⁶

In **January 2023**, "religious Jews knocked over and vandalised 30 graves marked with stone crosses at a historic Christian cemetery in the city".⁵⁷

In **February 2023**, "a religious American Jew yanked a 10-foot rendering of Christ from its pedestal and smashed it onto the floor, striking its face with a hammer a dozen times at the Church of the Flagellation on the Via Dolorosa, where it is believed Jesus hauled his cross toward his crucifixion. 'No idols in the holy city of Jerusalem!' he yelled".⁵⁹



Christian graves desecrated in the historic Jerusalem Protestant Cemetery on Jerusalem's Mount Zion.⁵⁸



The broken statue of Christ in the Church of the Flagellation on the Via Dolorosa.⁶⁰

Timeline continued...

Present Day

In **March 2023**, "two radical Israeli men reportedly entered the Church of Gethsemane in East Jerusalem, where the Tomb of the Virgin Mary lies, and physically attacked a bishop and two priests who were taking part in a religious service, while attempting to deface items in the church".⁶¹

In **April 2023**, when "a masked Jewish Israeli tried to scale a wall to take down the Armenian patriarchate flag, which bears a cross", the Armenian residents who stopped him were "pepper sprayed [and] called terrorists" by the Israeli police.⁶²

In **April 2023**, a report found that: "Priests of all denominations say they've been stalked, spat on and beaten during their walks to church".⁶³ This was confirmed in June 2023 when "an Israeli journalist was derided and spat at, including by a child and a soldier, as he spent a day dressed as a priest in Jerusalem to investigate spiralling hate crimes against Christians in the city".⁶⁴

On **7 October 2023**, a group of extremist Jews spat on the entrance of the Armenian Convent of Jerusalem. Two Armenians confronted them and were pepper sprayed.⁶⁵

On **20 October 2023**, Israel bombed St. Porphyrius Greek Orthodox Church in Gaza—one of the oldest in the world killing at least 18 people.⁶⁶

Footnotes

- "Palestinian Christians the forcible displacement and dispossession continues", *Kairos Palestine* (May 2023), *available at* https://www.kairospalestine.ps/ images/kairos-badil-2023.pdf, pp. 4-5, 22.
- 2 B. Sabella, "Palestinian Christians: Challenges and Hopes", *Al-Bushra* (12 February 2003), *available at* https://web.archive.org/web/20100415005256/http:/ www.al-bushra.org/holyland/sabella.htm.
- 3 A. Hass, "Israel's closure policy: An ineffective strategy of containment and repression", Journal of Palestine Studies, Vol. 31, No. 3 (Spring 2002), pp. 5-20, (2002), available at https://www.jstor.org/ discover/10.1525/jps.2002.31.3.5?uid=3738736&uid= 2&uid=4&sid=21103275107603.
- 4 "Palestinian Christians the forcible displacement and dispossession continues", *Kairos Palestine* (May 2023), *available at* https://www.kairospalestine.ps/ images/kairos-badil-2023.pdf, p. 17.
- 5 "The cradle of the Christian faith", Protecting Holy Land Christians (23 May 2022), available at https:// protectingholylandchristians.org/history.
- 6 "Palestinian Christians the forcible displacement and dispossession continues", *Kairos Palestine* (May 2023), *available at* https://www.kairospalestine.ps/ images/kairos-badil-2023.pdf, pp. 14-15.
- 7 "Israel's 'silent transfer' of Palestinians out of Palestine', *Al Jazeera* (27 September 2020), *available at* https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/9/27/israelssilent-transfer-of-palestinians-out-of-palestine.
- 8 "Bethlehem's declining Christian population casts shadow over Christmas", *National Catholic Review* Online (19 December 2016), available at https:// www.ncronline.org/bethlehems-declining-christianpopulation-casts-shadow-over-christmas.
- 9 "Settlements choke peace in the little town of Bethlehem", *The Times* (24 December 2013), *available at* https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/settlementschoke-peace-in-the-little-town-of-bethlehemmkczz7vgvvz.
- 10 "Americans not sure where Bethlehem is, survey shows", *Ekklesia* (20 December 2006), *available at* https://old.ekklesia.co.uk/content/news_syndication/ article_061220bethlehem.shtml; "Palestinian Christians the forcible displacement and dispossession continues", *Kairos Palestine* (May 2023), *available*

at https://www.kairospalestine.ps/images/kairosbadil-2023.pdf, p. 34.

- 11 "Palestinian Christians the forcible displacement and dispossession continues" *Kairos Palestine* (May 2023), *available at* https://www.kairospalestine.ps/images/ kairos-badil-2023.pdf, pp. 18-19.
- 12 "Hundreds of Palestinian Christians in Gaza will mark another Christmas without their families", Gisha (22 December 2021), available at https:// gisha.org/en/israel-reinstates-christmas-permitquota-for-gaza-arbitrary-restrictions-remain/. See also "Palestinian Christians", Palestine Portal (last accessed: 26 October 2023), available at https:// www.palestineportal.org/learn-teach/israelpalestinethe-basics/palestinian-christians/ ("One of the most painful restrictions of the occupation are the limits on their freedom to worship. Tourists from around the world can visit the Church of the Holy Sepulcher in Jerusalem, believed to be the site of Jesus' burial tomb, yet Palestinian Christians who live only a few miles away cannot reach it without a special permit that they can rarely obtain, even during the Easter season").
- 13 "Despite Israeli Restrictions, Christians Celebrate Holy Flame", *Al Jazeera* (16 April 2023), *available at* https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2023/4/16/despiteisraeli-bans-holy-flame-celebrated-in-jerusalem-gaza.
- 14 "Israeli Attacks on Easter Worshipers Reflect Efforts to Expand Control over Jerusalem", *Mondoweiss* (18 April 2023), *available at* https://mondoweiss. net/2023/04/israeli-attacks-on-easter-worshipersreflect-efforts-to-expand-control-over-jerusalem.
- 15 L. Kellman & A. Horowitz, "Church: Israel limiting rights of 'Holy Fire' worshippers," Associated Press (12 April 2023), available at https://apnews.com/ article/israel-greek-church-restrictions-holy-fire-1849015e7b9f3abb83ea4e3cc373b53c; "Holy Fire celebrated by Christians in Jerusalem amid Israeli police restrictions," BBC (15 April 2023), available at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middleeast-65289547.
- 16 "Christians in the Holy Land say they're under attack as Israeli-Palestinian violence soars", NBC (20 April 2023), available at https://www.nbcnews.com/news/ world/israel-palestinians-christians-attacks-holy-landjewish-extremists-rcna80441.
- 17 G. Fiske, "Video shows police choking Coptic

Footnotes continued...

leader, 85, in Old City," *The Times of Israel* (14 May 2023), *available at* https://www.timesofisrael.com/ video-showing-police-choking-elderly-coptic-leader-emerges.

- 18 Human Rights Council, Report of the independent international fact-finding mission to investigate the implications of the Israeli settlements on the civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights of the Palestinian people throughout the Occupied Palestinian Territory, including East Jerusalem, UN Doc. A/HRC/22/63 (7 Feb. 2013), para. 60.
- 19 "كنائس القدس.. كنوز أثرية ورحلة آلام متجددة" (11 January 2023), available at https://www.aljazeera.net/ news/alquds/2023/2/11. .كنائس-القدس-كنوز -أثرية-ورحلة-آلام/11/12
- 20 Ibid.
- 21 أبرز الاعتداءات الإسرائيلية على المقدسات المسيحية الفلسطينية، 21 أبرز الاعتداءات الإسرائيلية على المقدسات المسيحية الفلسطينية، 719 (MAFA (last accessed: 26 October 2023), available at https://info.wafa.ps/ar_page. aspx?id=iZg3yna10349362122aiZg3yn.
- 22 "كنائس القدس.. كنوز أثرية ورحلة آلام متجددة"، 24 January 2023), *available at* https://www.aljazeera.net/ news/alquds/2023/2/11. يكنائس-القدس-كنوز -أثرية-ورحلة-آلام/11/1
- 23 Ibid.
- 24 Ibid.
- 25 "كنائس القدس.. كنوز أثرية ورحلة آلام متجددة "25 January 2023), available at https://www.aljazeera.net/ news/alquds/2023/2/11. .كنائس-القدس-كنوز -أثرية-ورحلة-آلام/11/12
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 "Turmoil in Israel: 'Christians, Go Home'", Christianity Today (16 March 1973), available at https://www.christianitytoday.com/ct/1973/march-16/ turmoil-in-israel-christians-go-home.html.
- 28 أبرز الاعتداءات الإسرائيلية على المقدسات المسيحية الفلسطينية ٧٦٩١ (last accessed: 26 October 2023), available at https://info.wafa.ps/ar_page. aspx?id=iZg3yna10349362122aiZg3yn.
- 29 "Jerusalem church torched, fittings damaged", *Reuters* (24 October 2007), *available at* https://www.reuters. com/article/idUSL2452856.
- 30 "The Occupation By Jews Of St. John's Hospice In The Old City Of Jerusalem: An Analysis Of An Iconic Event", Urban Anthropology and Studies of Cultural Systems and World Economic Development, Vol. 26, No. 2 (1997), available at https://www.jstor.org/ stable/40553323.
- 31 "Greek Monastery of the Ascension on the Mount

of Olives", Santo Sepulcro, available at https:// santosepulcro.co.il/en/religious-objects/grecheskiymonastyr-vozneseniya-na-gore-eleon; ". كنائس القدس.", Aljazeera (last accessed: 26 October 2023), available at https://www.aljazeera.net/ news/alquds/2023/2/11/ كنائس-القدس-كنوز أثرية-ورحلة-آلام/

- شمتجددة" 23 (شرية ورحلة آلام متجددة" 34 January 2023), available at https://www.aljazeera.net/ news/alquds/2023/2/11.
- 33 "كنائس القدس.. كنوز أثرية ورحلة آلام متجددة" 33 January 2023), available at https://www.aljazeera.net/ news/alquds/2023/2/11. كنائس-القدس-كنوز -أثرية-ورحلة-آلام/11/12
- 34 "Too many rooms at the inn", *The Guardian* (23 December 2001), *available at* https://www. theguardian.com/uk/2001/dec/24/christmas.israel; 'نيز الاعتداءات الإسرائيلية على المقدسات المسيحية الفلسطينية" (منذ عام ٢٩٩) بمنذ عام ٢٩٩ (last accessed: 26 October 2023), *available at* https://info.wafa.ps/ar_page. aspx?id=iZg3yna10349362122aiZg3yn.
- 35 أبرز الاعتداءات الإسر ائيلية على المقدسات المسيحية الفلسطينية، 35 (منذ عام ٧٦٩١) (NAFA (last accessed: 26 October 2023), available at https://info.wafa.ps/ar_page. aspx?id=iZg3yna10349362122aiZg3yn.
- 36 "Bethlehem clash halts holiday preparations", *The Gainesville Sun* (10 December 2002), *available at* https://www.gainesville.com/story/ news/2002/12/11/bethlehem-clash-halts-holidaypreparations/31621761007.
- 37 "Massive explosion and fire at Bethlehem church", *CNN* (1 May 2002), *available at* https://www.cnn. com/2002/WORLD/meast/05/01/mideast.church/ index.html; "Church of Nativity' Exiles Still Waiting to Return", *Al Monitor* (18 April 2023), *available at* https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2013/04/ palestinian-deportee-bethlehem-gaza.html; "Remembering Israel's siege of the Church of the Nativity in Bethlehem", *Middle East Monitor* (8 April 2022) https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20220408remembering-israels-siege-of-the-church-of-thenativity-in-bethlehem.
- 38 أبرز الاعتداءات الإسرائيلية على المقدسات المسيحية الفلسطينية، 38 أبرز الاعتداءات الإسرائيلية على المقدسات المسيحية الفلسطينية، 38 (ast accessed: 26 October 2023), available at https://info.wafa.ps/ar_page.aspx?id=iZg3yna10349362122aiZg3yn.
- 39 "Israeli Settlers Burn Church in Jerusalem", International Middle East Media Center (30 October 2010), available at https://imemc.org/article/59791.
- 40 "كنائس القدس.. كنوز أثرية ورحلة آلام متجددة" (11

Footnotes continued...

January 2023), *available at* https://www.aljazeera.net/ news/alquds/2023/2/11/ كنائس-القدس-كنوز -أثرية-ورحلة-آلام).

- 41 "Church defaced in Jerusalem in suspected 'price tag' hate attack", *The Times of Israel* (9 May 2014), *available at* https://www.timesofisrael.com/churchdefaced-in-jerusalem-in-suspected-price-tag-attack; "Christians in Israel and Palestine fear rise in violence ahead of pope's visit" *The Guardian* (9 May 2014), *available at* https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/ may/09/christians-israel-palestine-rise-violence-popevisit.
- 42 "كنائس القدس.. كنوز أثرية ورحلة آلام متجددة" 42 January 2023), available at https://www.aljazeera.net/ news/alquds/2023/2/11/ أثرية ورحلة-آلام/11/2023
- 43 "Israeli forces attack Palm Sunday procession in Jerusalem", *Roya News* (26 March 2018), *available at* https://en.royanews.tv/news/13851/Israeli%20 forces%20attack%20Palm%20Sunday%20 procession%20in%20Jerusalem.
- 44 "Christian cemetery outside Jerusalem vandalized in apparent hate crime", *The Times of Israel* (last accessed: 26 October 2023), *available at* https:// www.timesofisrael.com/christian-cemetery-outsidejerusalem-vandalized-in-apparent-hate-crime.
- 45 "Settler tries to burn Gethsemane Church in Jerusalem", *WAFA* (4 December 2020), *available at* https://english.wafa.ps/Pages/Details/122245.
- 46 "Man arrested for throwing firebomb inside Catholic church in the Holy Land", *America the Jesuit Review* (4 December 2020), *available at* https://www.americamagazine.org/faith/2020/12/04/israel-arrest-firebomb-catholic-church-239410.
- 47 "Israeli settler caught on camera assaulting a church in Jerusalem", *WAFA* (4 February 2021), *available at* https://english.wafa.ps/Pages/Details/123131.
- 48 "The Patriarch of Jerusalem condemns Israeli extremist attack against the Romanian Orthodox Church", Jerusalem Patriarchate (5 February 2021), available at https://en.jerusalem-patriarchate.info/ blog/2021/02/05/the-patriarch-of-jerusalem-condemnsisraeli-extremist-attack-against-the-romanianorthodox-church/.
- 49 "Israeli extremists attack Christian clerics near Church of the Holy Sepulcher in occupied Jerusalem", WAFA (19 May 2021), available at https://english.wafa.ps/ Pages/Details/124628. See also "Jerusalem Christian priest hospitalised after attack by Israeli settlers", The New Arab (21 May 2021), available at https://www.

newarab.com/news/jerusalem-priest-hospitalised-afterattack-israeli-settlers.

- 50 "Jerusalem's Greek Orthodox patriarchate denounces Jewish settlers breaking into its property", *Greek City Times* (8 June 2022), *available at* https:// greekcitytimes.com/2022/06/08/jerusalems-greekorthodox-jewish/#:~:text=On%20the%20morning%20 of%20Monday,Jerusalem%2C%E2%80%9D%20 the%20statement%20said.
- 51 "New threats and vandalism at the chapel of Holy Zion", *Jerusalem Patriarchate* (6 June 2022), *available at* https://en.jerusalem-patriarchate.info/ blog/2022/06/06/new-threats-and-vandalism-at-the-chapel-of-holy-zion/.
- 52 "New threats and vandalism at the chapel of Holy Zion", *Jerusalem Patriarchate* (6 June 2022), *available at* https://en.jerusalem-patriarchate.info/ blog/2022/06/06/new-threats-and-vandalism-at-the-chapel-of-holy-zion/.
- 53 "Christians are in danger under Israeli government, says Holy Land patriarch," *The Guardian* (13 April 2023), *available at* https://www.theguardian.com/ world/2023/apr/13/christians-are-in-danger-underisraeli-government-says-holy-land-patriarch.
- 54 Ibid.
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 A. Obel, "Vandalism discovered at Maronite Christian community center in north," *The Times of Israel* (12 January 2023), *available at* https://www.timesofisrael. com/vandalism-discovered-at-maronite-christiancommunity-center-in-north.
- 57 I. Debre, "Holy Land Christians say attacks rising in far-right Israel," Associated Press (13 April 2023), available at https://apnews.com/article/christianseaster-attacks-netanyahu-jerusalem-e287dd6bad32573 d1656eaea07223782.
- 58 "Christian graves desecrated in historic Jerusalem cemetery", AP (05 January 2023), available at https:// apnews.com/article/jerusalem-israel-religion-hatecrimes-3e73661c94da0ece07e34aef293d840b.
- 59 Ibid.
- 60 Abt Nikodemus Schnabel @PaterNikodemus, Twitter 1 (2 February 2023), available at https://twitter.com/ PaterNikodemus/status/1621057409807712257?s=20.
- 61 L. Zengarini, "Orthodox Patriarchate of Jerusalem decries attack on Church of Gethsemane," *Vatican News* (20 March 2023), *available at* https://www.

Footnotes continued...

vaticannews.va/en/church/news/2023-03/orthodoxpatriarchate-of-jerusalem-decries-attack-on-church. html.

- 62 Y. Knell, "Jerusalem Christians say attacks on the rise," *BBC* (15 April 2023), *available at* https://www.bbc.com/news/world-65204037.
- 63 I. Debre, "Holy Land Christians say attacks rising in far-right Israel," *Associated Press* (13 April 2023), *available at* https://apnews.com/article/christianseaster-attacks-netanyahu-jerusalem-e287dd6bad32573 d1656eaea07223782.
- 64 "Israeli Reporter Goes Undercover as Priest and Gets Spat At," *Haaretz* (26 June 2023), *available at* https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/2023-06-26/ ty-article/.premium/israeli-reporter-goes-undercoveras-priest-and-gets-spat-at/00000188-f775-d6ceabb9-f77780680000.
- 65 See 301AM, @301arm, Twitter (7 October 2023), available at https://twitter.com/301arm/ status/1710600041155461566.
- 66 Y. Gostoli & A. Abu Riash, "We were baptised here and we will die here': Gaza's oldest church bombed," *Al Jazeera* (20 October 2023), *available at* https:// tinyurl.com/45kvv6u7.